



A monthly newsletter focused on the internal and external affairs of the PLA

Patrick deGategno and Brian Waidelich, editors

Welcome to the sixth issue of *PLA UPDATE*, CNA's newsletter focused on the internal and external affairs of the Chinese People's Liberation Army (PLA). Each edition of this newsletter draws on the expertise of CNA's China and Indo-Pacific Security Affairs Division to gather information and provide an update on important developments in the PLA as reported in the Chinese- and English-language media of the People's Republic of China (PRC).

The PRC and the PLA have been busy this summer—and not just because of Beijing's public, diplomatic, and military responses to US Speaker of the House of Representatives Nancy Pelosi's August 2–4 visit to Taiwan. The ramifications of Speaker Pelosi's visit, covered extensively in other publications (including analysis by CNA's Mike McDevitt published in <u>CNA's blog In Depth</u>), is not the focus of this issue of *PLA UPDATE*. Rather, this issue reviews topics of consequence to the PLA that have been less well covered by media outside the PRC, including newly promulgated Central Military Commission (CMC) guidelines on non-war military activities, a series of *PLA Daily* commentaries on a compilation of Xi Jinping's speeches about strengthening the military, and China's participation in the Russian-led exercise Vostok 2022.

THIS MONTH'S CONTENTS

| MAJOR EXERCISES | 2 |
|---|---|
| SENIOR LEADERSHIP GUIDANCE | 3 |
| LAWS AND REGULATIONSPLA PROMOTIONS AND HONORS | |
| | |
| WEAPONS TESTS AND EMERGING CAPABILITIES | |
| PLA NAVY | |
| NOTES | |
| I 1 🔾 I 🕳 | I |

MAJOR EXERCISES

TROOPS FROM 3 PLA SERVICES JOIN RUSSIAN EXERCISE VOSTOK 2022

PLA troops have conducted their first major exercise alongside Russian forces since Russia's February 2022 invasion of Ukraine. According to China Military Online, from August 31 to September 7, approximately 2,000 personnel from the PLA Army, Navy, and Air Force <u>participated</u> in Vostok 2022. According to PRC and Russian government spokespersons, this Russian-led exercise featured over 50,000 troops and more than 5,000 weapons and pieces of equipment from 14 countries' armed forces.² These numbers may have been exaggerated; for example, the UK Ministry of Defense <u>asserted</u> that the actual number of participating troops in this year's Vostok was likely much smaller.³

Vostok (Russian for "East") is one of four regional <u>strategic command staff exercises</u> that culminate the Russian military's annual training cycle. These exercises rotate annually across four of Russia's five military districts.⁴ The PLA has participated in the past four iterations of Russia's strategic command staff exercises, namely Vostok 2018, Tsentr ("Central") 2019, Kavkaz ("South") 2020, and Zapad ("West") 2021.⁵



PLA participants at the closing ceremony of Vostok 2022. Source: China Military Online.

Vostok 2022 was held in various locations throughout the Russian Far East and in the Sea of Japan (including sites in the Kuril Islands claimed by both Russia and Japan). The exercise culminated with a <u>live-fire exercise</u> (LFX) on September 6, which Russian President Vladimir Putin observed in person. In a ground component of the LFX, PLA Army personnel operating ZTZ-99 main battle tanks, ZBD-04A infantry fighting vehicles (IFVs), and PLZ-07A 122 mm self-propelled howitzers cooperated with unspecified "foreign counterparts" to

defeat a mock enemy with "intensive fire strikes." Meanwhile, in the Sea of Japan, three PLA Navy ships (a destroyer, frigate, and replenishment ship) conducted drills with foreign counterparts on simulated missile attacks and artillery strikes against a "mock enemy's landing force." 6

PRC media highlighted that Vostok 2022 was the <u>first time</u> the PLA had sent units from three services to concurrently participate in a Russian strategic command staff exercise.⁷ Not mentioned in related reporting, however, was the fact that this iteration of Vostok was significantly smaller than Vostok 2018 in the numbers of both PRC participants and overall participants. The 2018 iteration reportedly featured about six times as many personnel (300,000), with roughly 3,000 coming from the PLA.⁸

PRC government spokespersons and media asserted that China's participation in the exercise was not a sign of support for Russia's ongoing military operations in Ukraine. A PRC Ministry of National Defense (MND) spokesperson <u>claimed</u> that the PLA's participation in Vostok 2022 was "unrelated to the current international and regional situation" and intended to deepen military cooperation with all participating countries. PRC media reports also <u>criticized</u> Western media for speculating that the PLA's involvement in the exercise demonstrated support for the Russia-Ukraine war, arguing that Western observers had failed to notice the other countries participating in Vostok 2022. This emphasis in the PRC's public portrayal of the exercise may reflect an effort by Beijing to calibrate signs of support for Russia's military at a time when the outcome of the war remains uncertain.

For more analysis on China-Russia defense relations and the broader bilateral partnership, see this recent Russia Matters <u>article</u> by CNA's Liz Wishnick.¹¹

SENIOR LEADERSHIP GUIDANCE

LIGHT PRC MEDIA COVERAGE OF AUGUST 1 PLA DAY ACTIVITIES

PRC media coverage of the 95th anniversary of the PLA's founding on August 1, 1927, coincided with a large-scale PRC propaganda campaign against US Speaker of the House of Representatives Nancy Pelosi's visit to Taiwan. In recent years, PRC media have issued various and detailed reports on the PLA's celebratory and commemorative activities in the days leading up to and during August 1 (also known as PLA Day or Army Day). The reporting on the holiday in 2022, however, was uncharacteristically sparse. No rank promotion ceremonies were reported in the several days leading up to August 1, and the only significant key leader statement on China's armed forces published during the period was a speech reprinted from five years ago (see below). The absence of detail on this year's August 1 festivities may be attributable in part to the concurrent large-scale propaganda campaign waged by PRC government spokespersons and state media that warned of a forceful PRC response should Speaker Pelosi visit Taiwan. (Speaker Pelosi arrived on the island on August 2.)¹²

PRC media's light reporting on the 95th anniversary of the PLA's founding included the following:

- 1. On July 31, *Qiushi*, the Chinese Communist Party Central Party School's official theoretical journal, republished a speech Xi Jinping delivered on the PLA's 90th anniversary in 2017. The journal did not explain why it republished the speech.¹³
- 2. *PLA Daily* reported that CCP leadership attended a reception celebrating the PLA's 95th anniversary but provided little information aside from the names of leaders who attended.¹⁴
- 3. *PLA Daily* also published a lengthy paean on the PLA's historical development authored by "Xie Xinping," a pseudonym used by the *PLA Daily* in the context of commentary on military reform issues. The article focused largely on recounting key events in early PLA history and praised the leadership of Mao Zedong and the young soldiers who sacrificed their lives on past battlefields.¹⁵

PLA COMMENTARIES PRAISE LATEST VOLUME OF XI JINPING'S SPEECHES

Authors from CCP research organizations within the PLA have penned commentaries lauding various aspects of a book of Xi's speeches from the past two years. On June 30, Foreign Languages Press, a publishing house run by the CCP Central Propaganda Department, <u>released</u> the fourth volume of *The Governance of China*. This latest addition to the <u>series</u>, which compiles select written and spoken works by Xi Jinping, covers the period of February 3, 2020, to May 10, 2022. To Since the fourth volume's release, PRC media have published a number of commentaries by PLA personnel, including the following:

- July 22: Zhao Wentao et al. of the PLA National Defense University's Xi Jinping Thought on Socialism
 with Chinese Characteristics for a New Era Research Center claimed that Xi's new volume
 represented the pinnacle of recent advances in Marxism theory and should be earnestly studied.¹⁸
- August 15: Fan Weiwei and Wu Diming of the PLA Navy's Party Innovative Theory Research Center emphasized the importance of studying the book's teachings on Marxism and continually advancing the <u>self-revolution</u> of the CCP.¹⁹
- September 7: Li Yucheng and Yan Xu of the PLA National Defense University's Xi Jinping Thought
 on Socialism with Chinese Characteristics for a New Era Research Center discussed content in the
 volume related to building China into a great "cultural power."²⁰

An August 6 <u>circular</u> issued by the CMC General Office mandated that studies of the fourth volume of *The Governance of China* be organized and implemented throughout the PLA and People's Armed Police.²¹

LAWS AND REGULATIONS

PLA ISSUES NEW GUIDELINES ON NON-WAR MILITARY ACTIVITIES

The PLA has issued new guidelines on the conduct of various military activities that exist outside the scope of armed conflict. On July 13, Xinhua News Agency reported that Xi Jinping, in his role as Chairman of the CMC, signed an order to issue a trial version of new guidelines on non-war military activities (NWMA)—also known as "military operations other than war"—that would take effect on July 15.²² Although not specified in Xinhua's reporting, NWMA (as defined in PLA writings) consists of military operations such as humanitarian assistance and disaster relief (HA/DR), maritime rights protection, and the suppression of domestic unrest.²³

The new NWMA guidelines, which have not been made public, reportedly feature sections on organization and command, types of activities, support for activities, and political work for NWMA. The guidelines are said to offer "a legal foundation for units conducting NWMA."²⁴

At a June 30 press conference, a PRC MND spokesperson <u>said</u> the new guidelines are "of great importance" and have expansive aims. According to the spokesperson, these aims include to "effectively prevent and defuse risks and challenges, cope with emergencies, protect people's life and property, safeguard national sovereignty, security, and development interests, maintain regional and world peace and stability, innovate the way the armed forces are employed, and standardize the organization and execution of [NWMA]."²⁵

The timing of the release of the guidelines, along with the scope of activities under the PLA's conception of NWMA (particularly those focused on stemming domestic unrest), led to speculation among some outside observers that the document had implications for a Taiwan contingency. The guidelines were released only three days after the PRC defense minister said at the Shangri-La Dialogue that the PLA would "definitely not hesitate to start a war no matter the cost" should anyone seek to separate Taiwan from China. Furthermore, PRC subject matter experts quoted in the *South China Morning Post* did little to dissuade observers from asserting that the NWMA guidelines were released with Taiwan in mind. Even while claiming that the new guidelines were "not aimed at providing legal support for a Taiwan contingency," Ni Lexiong of the Shanghai University of Political Science and Law stated that the guidelines were "intended as a political deterrence to any forces which aim to destabilize domestic social, economic and political order" and that they would "remind some hostile forces that they will face severe consequences if they want to challenge the legitimacy of the party." ²⁷

PLA PROMOTIONS AND HONORS

NEWLY APPOINTED NTC COMMANDER PROMOTED TO 3-STAR GENERAL



Source: China Military Online.

On September 8, the PLA Northern Theater Command (NTC) commander was promoted to the rank of three-star general, the PLA's highest military rank. PLA Air Force General Wang Qiang, who only recently was appointed NTC commander, was the only individual to receive a rank promotion at a <u>ceremony</u> presided over by Xi Jinping and other CMC leaders. PRC media did not specify the date when Wang assumed his command, but it likely occurred shortly before the promotion ceremony. Wang's predecessor, General Li Qiaoming, was identified as NTC commander at a public <u>event</u> as late as August 1.29 Wang's previous appointments were in the Western Theater Command (WTC). In 2016, he was named WTC chief

of staff and was later promoted to serve concurrently as both WTC deputy commander and WTC Air Force commander.30

XI JINPING PRESENTS PLA'S HIGHEST HONOR TO THREE RECIPIENTS

On July 27, Xi Jinping presented the August 1 Medal, the highest honor in the Chinese military, to three recipients. Those receiving the honor were recognized for achievements in defending PRC interests and advancing PLA modernization.³¹ An article appearing on China Military Online included the following biographical information on the August 1 Medal recipients:

- Du Fuguo, a 31-year-old former demining soldier in the PLA who lost his hands and eyes in 2018 while protecting fellow soldiers from an explosion in a land mine clearance operation in Yunnan Province. He has previously received the honorary titles "Role Model of Our Times" and "Heroic Demining Soldier."
- Qian Qihu, an 85-year-old academician at the Chinese Academy of Engineering who set up a theoretical system for China's modern defense engineering and contributed to the creation of an underground defense infrastructure.
- Nie Haisheng, the 58-year-old commander of the June Source: Xinhua. 2021 Shenzhou-12 manned spaceflight mission who was one of the first to stay on China's space station for a period of three months.³²



As we discussed in our March and May 2022 newsletters, the August 1 Medal is part of the PLA's implementation of recent revisions to its military awards system. According to a February 2022 China Military Online article, improvements to this system have enhanced "the attractiveness of military careers and the sense of mission and honor of the military personnel in China."33

WEAPONS TESTS AND EMERGING CAPABILITIES

PRC REPORTS 6TH LAND-BASED MISSILE INTERCEPT TEST SINCE 2010

The PRC Defense Ministry announced that China successfully completed a land-based mid-course missile interception test within its territory on June 19. The ministry provided no details aside from stating that the test was "defensive in nature" and "not targeted against any country." ³⁴ This was the sixth missile interception test announced by the PRC since 2010 (the previous five were announced in 2010, 2013, 2014, 2018, and 2021). PRC media noted that all but the 2014 test had previously been characterized by the PRC government as mid-course missile interception tests (the phase of the 2014 test was not specified).³⁵

Although the PRC Defense Ministry's statement on the sixth test was a terse two sentences, PRC media portrayed the test as a step forward in China's development of capabilities to defend against an adversary's first strike and protect China's nuclear deterrent capability. An unnamed military expert speaking to the Global Times said the successful sixth test underscored the growing reliability of China's antiballistic missile capability and would "serve as a deterrent against nuclear blackmail." 36 Wang Ya'nan, editor in chief of the Beijing-based magazine Aerospace Knowledge, described China's developments in both "spear" and "shield" capabilities as important in light of potential future US intermediate-range missile deployments in Asia.

According to Wang, in a time of need, China should be able to use "long-range strike capabilities" to destroy US missile positions (the sword) and missile defense systems to "intercept those that have made [it] into the air" (the shield).³⁷ An <u>article</u> posted on China Military Online stated that China's mid-course missile intercept capability could be used against ballistic missiles or "new threats" such as hypersonic aircraft and that it would be "iteratively upgraded based on real threats."³⁸

PLA NAVY

CHINA LAUNCHES THIRD AND MOST ADVANCED AIRCRAFT CARRIER

On June 17, the PLA Navy launched CNS Fujian (CV-18), its third aircraft carrier to date and its first to be equipped with an electromagnetic catapult system. With the 80,000-ton CNS Fujian's launch from Jiangnan Shipyard in Shanghai, China became the second-largest aircraft carrier (CV) operator in the world (passing the UK and France, which both possess two, but still well behind the US, which operates 11 CVs).³⁹

The most noteworthy technical feature of CNS Fujian is its electromagnetic catapult system, a significant capability upgrade from the steam catapult launchers on China's other two carriers, CNS Liaonina (CV-16) and CNS Shandong (CV-17). Compared to the "ski ramp" design of CV-16 and CV-17, the three electromagnetic catapults on CNS Fujian will enable faster launches of more diverse aircraft carrying heavier loads, such as the KJ-600 airborne early warning and control aircraft and larger carrier onboard delivery



Graphic comparing displacements and aircraft launch capabilities of the PLA Navy's first two aircraft carriers and its third carrier, CNS *Fujian*. Source: *Global Times*.⁴⁰

aircraft.⁴¹ China Daily reported that CV-18 is expected to carry a catapult-capable variant of the J-15 fighter jet—the mainstay of PLA Navy carrier battle groups—as well as "new advanced combat planes or drones."⁴²

CNS *Fujian* bears some similarities to the US Navy's most advanced aircraft carrier, USS *Gerald R. Ford*, though the Chinese carrier is smaller, has fewer electromagnetic catapults, and is conventionally powered—making it more dependent on shore- or sea-based support. (USS *Gerald R. Ford* displaces about 100,000 tons, features four electromagnetic catapults, and is nuclear powered.) ⁴³

PRC government and military spokespersons have offered few details on future milestones for CNS *Fujian* or the PLA Navy's carrier program as a whole. In an information release at the time of CNS *Fujian*'s launch, a PLA Navy spokesperson declined to offer any specifics on the carrier's future home port or timelines for its sea trials and commissioning.⁴⁴ (A report published by the Office of the Secretary of Defense estimates that the carrier will be "operational" by 2024.)⁴⁵ When asked whether China intended to build more carriers like CNS *Fujian*, a PRC Defense Ministry spokesperson, avoiding a direct answer, said the PRC would "make comprehensive consideration[s] according to the needs of national security and the development of equipment and technology."⁴⁶

The absence of detailed official statements on the future direction of China's carrier program has not stopped speculation from less authoritative media. As early as 2019, *South China Morning Post*, citing "experts," has <u>claimed</u> Beijing seeks to have six aircraft carriers (four nuclear-powered) by 2035. ⁴⁷ Addressing possible operational applications of CNS *Fujian*, one expert quoted in the *South China Morning Post* said the carrier may "be used to project Chinese power in the South China Sea and the Indian Ocean" but would have less practical value in a conflict with Taiwan, since the PLA "already has plenty of airfields to achieve air superiority over the island." *Global Times*, in <u>contrast</u>, said some "netizens" believe CNS *Fujian* could "play an important role" in addressing "the Taiwan question," noting that the carrier was named after the southeastern mainland province directly across from Taiwan. ⁴⁹

NOTES

¹ Rear Admiral Michael McDevitt, "Is the US Close to War with China?" *In Depth*, CNA, Aug. 23, 2022, https://www.cna.org/our-media/indepth/2022/08/is-the-u.s.-close-to-a-war-with-china.

² "Strategic Exercise Vostok-2022 Wraps Up in Russia," China Military Online, Sept. 8, 2022, http://eng.chinamil.com.cn/view/2022-09/08/content 10183671.htm.

³ Dzirhan Mahadzir, "Chinese, Russian Warships Hold Live Fire Drills off Japan as Part of Vostok 2022," USNI News, Sept. 5, 2022, https://news.usni.org/2022/09/05/chinese-russian-warships-hold-live-fire-drills-off-japan-as-part-of-vostok-2022.

⁴ Andrew S. Bowen, "Russian Military Exercises," Congressional Research Service, Oct. 4, 2021, https://sqp.fas.org/crs/row/IF11938.pdf.

⁵ Rajeswari Pillai Rajagopalan, "Zapad/Interaction Military Exercise 2021: Growing China-Russia Bonhomie?" *Diplomat*, Aug. 6, 2021, https://thediplomat.com/2021/08/zapad-interaction-military-exercise-2021-growing-china-russia-bonhomie/.

⁶ "Main Stage of 'Vostok-2022' Exercise Conducted," China Military Online, Sept. 7, 2022, http://eng.chinamil.com.cn/view/2022-09/07/content_10183365.htm.

⁷ "Highlights of Chinese Participating Troops at Vostok-2022 Military Exercise," China Military Online, Sept. 6, 2022, http://eng.chinamil.com.cn/view/2022-09/06/content 10183153.htm.

⁸ Dave Johnson, "VOSTOK 2018: Ten Years of Russian Strategic Exercises and Warfare Preparation," *NATO Review*, Dec. 20, 2018, https://www.nato.int/docu/review/articles/2018/12/20/vostok-2018-ten-years-of-russian-strategic-exercises-and-warfare-preparation/index.html.

⁹ "Chinese Troops to Take Part in Vostok-2022 Strategic Drills in Russia," Ministry of National Defense of the People's Republic of China, Aug. 17, 2022, http://eng.mod.gov.cn/news/2022-08/17/content 4918570.htm.

¹⁰ Jiang Chenglong, "Experts: Drill with Russia Not Aimed at Others," *China Daily*, Sept. 2, 2022, http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202209/02/WS631143a0a310fd2b29e75831.html.

¹¹ Elizabeth Wishnick, "Still 'No Limits'? The China-Russia Partnership After Samarkand," *Russia Matters*, Sept. 22, 2022, https://www.russiamatters.org/analysis/still-no-limits-china-russia-partnership-after-samarkand.

¹² For example, on July 28, a PRC MFA spokesperson, echoing remarks made two days earlier by a PRC MND spokesperson, said that if the US Speaker of the House insisted on visiting Taiwan, "the Chinese military will never sit idly by" and would "certainly take strong and resolute measures" in response. See "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Zhao Lijian's Regular Press Conference on July 28, 2022," PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs, July 28, 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa eng/xwfw 665399/s2510 665401/2511 665403/202207/t20220728 10729508.html.

¹³ Xi Jinping, "Speech at the Meeting to Celebrate 90 Years of Building the Chinese People's Liberation Army" (在庆祝中国人民解放军建军 90 周年大会上的讲话), *Qiushi* (求是), no. 15, July 31, 2022, http://www.qstheory.cn/dukan/qs/2022-07/31/c 1128878236.htm.

- ¹⁴ Ou Can and Qian Zongyang, "Ministry of National Defense Holds Grand Reception to Warmly Celebrate 95 Years of Building the Chinese People's Liberation Army" (国防部举行盛大招待会热烈庆祝中国人民解放军建军 95 周年), *PLA Daily* (解放军报), Aug. 1, 2022, http://www.81.cn/jfjbmap/content/2022-08/01/content_321020.htm.
- ¹⁵ Xie Xinping, "Heroic Military, Victorious Journey" (英雄的军队 胜利的征程), *PLA Daily* (解放军报), Aug. 1, 2022, http://www.81.cn/ifibmap/content/2022-08/01/content-321031.htm.
- ¹⁶ "Xi Jinping: The Governance of China Volume Four (English Version)," Amazon, accessed Sept. 14, 2022, https://www.amazon.com/Xi-Jinping-Governance-English-Version/dp/7119130951.
- ¹⁷ "Fourth Volume of 'Xi Jinping: The Governance of China' Published," Xinhua, July 2, 2022, https://english.news.cn/20220702/b0cf515829b141c48e4a0cf1632f743d/c.html.
- ¹⁸ Zhao Wentao, Sun Wei, and Liu Guangming, "Open Up New Realms, Achieve New Leaps" (开辟新境界 实现新飞跃), *PLA Daily* (解放军报), July 22, 2022, http://www.81.cn/ifibmap/content/2022-07/22/content_320377.htm.
- ¹⁹ Fan Weiwei and Wu Diming, "Let a Great Self-Revolution Guide a Great Socialist Revolution" (以伟大自我革命引领伟大社会革命), *PLA Daily* (解放军报), Aug. 15, 2022, http://www.81.cn/yw/2022-08/15/content_10178185.htm.
- ²⁰ Li Yucheng and Yan Xu, "Promote the Construction of a Strong Socialist Cultural Power" (推进社会主义文化强国建设), *PLA Daily* (解放军报), Sept. 7, 2022, http://www.81.cn/yw/2022-09/07/content 10183207.htm.
- ²¹ "CMC General Office 'Circular' Requires PLA and PAP Earnestly Organize Studies of the Fourth Volume of 'Xi Jinping: The Governance of China'" (中央军委办公厅印发《通知》要求解放军和武警部队认真组织学习《习近平谈治国理政》第四卷), *PLA Daily* (解放军报), Aug. 7, 2022, http://www.81.cn/ifibmap/content/2022-08/07/content_321421.htm.
- ²² "CMC Chairman Xi Jinping Signs Order to Promulgate 'Guidelines on Non-War Military Activities (Trial Version)'" (中央军委主席习近平签署命令发布《军队非战争军事行动纲要(试行)》), Xinhua, June 13, 2022, http://xinhuanet.com/2022-06/13/c 1128737844.htm.
- ²³ "Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China," Office of the Secretary of Defense, 2021, https://media.defense.gov/2021/Nov/03/2002885874/-1/-1/0/2021-CMPR-FINAL.PDF.
- ²⁴ "CMC Chairman Xi Jinping Signs Order to Promulgate 'Guidelines on Non-War Military Activities (Trial Version)'" (中央军委主席习近平签署命令发布《军队非战争军事行动纲要(试行)》), Xinhua, June 13, 2022, http://xinhuanet.com/2022-06/13/c 1128737844.htm.
- ²⁵ "Regular Press Conference of the Ministry of National Defense on June 30," PRC Ministry of National Defense, June 30, 2022, http://eng.mod.gov.cn/news/2022-07/06/content 4914912.htm.
- ²⁶ "US and China Clash Over Taiwan at Defense Summit," *Taipei Times*, June 11, 2022, https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/front/archives/2022/06/11/2003779703.
- ²⁷ "'No Basis' for Attack Fears in China's New Rules for PLA Activities," *South China Morning Post*, June 16, 2022, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/military/article/3181734/no-basis-attack-fears-chinas-new-rules-pla-activities.
- ²⁸ "Xi Signs Order to Promote Military Officer to Rank of General," China Military Online, Sept. 8, 2022, http://eng.chinamil.com.cn/view/2022-09/08/content 10183778.htm.
- ²⁹ "Liaoning Province and Northern Theater Command Hold Military-Political Forum in Celebration of 95th Anniversary of PLA Founding, Li Qiaoming, Liu Qingsong, Zhang Guoqing, and Li Lecheng Attend" (辽宁省与北部战区召开庆祝中国人民解放军建军 95 周年军政座谈会李桥铭刘青松张国清李乐成出席), People's Government of Liaoning Province, Aug. 2, 2022, http://www.ln.gov.cn/zwgkx/rdxx01 105674/202208/t20220802 4644564.html.
- ³⁰ "Northern Theater Command Commander Wang Qiang Promoted to General," NetEase, Sept. 8, 2022, https://www.163.com/dy/article/HGP9BOO6051482MP.html.
- ³¹ Ou Xian (欧灿) and Li Jianmin (李建文), "CMC Carries Out August 1 Medal and Honorary Title Award Ceremony" (中央军委举行颁授"八一勋章"和荣誉称号仪式), *PLA Daily* (解放军报), http://www.81.cn/jfjbmap/content/2022-07/28/content_320759.htm.

- ³² "China's Central Military Commission Announces 3 Nominees for August 1 Medal," China Military Online, June 27, 2022, http://english.chinamil.com.cn/view/2022-06/27/content 10167184.htm.
- ³³ Wang Xinjuan, "China Releases Regulation to Improve Commendation of Military Honors," China Military Online, Feb. 9, 2022, http://eng.mod.gov.cn/news/2022-02/09/content 4904598.htm.
- ³⁴ "China Conducts Land-Based Mid-Course Missile Interception Test," PRC Ministry of National Defense, June 20, 2022, http://eng.chinamil.com.cn/view/2022-06/20/content 10164517.htm.
- ³⁵ "China's Antiballistic Missile Test, Aircraft Carrier Launch 'Defensive in Nature Amid Foreign Threats,'" *Global Times*, June 20, 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202206/1268585.shtml.
- ³⁶ Liu Xuanzun, "China Holds Latest Antiballistic Missile Technical Test, 'Proves Reliability Amid Improving Technologies,'" *Global Times*, June 19, 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202206/1268502.shtml.
- ³⁷ "China's Antiballistic Missile Test, Aircraft Carrier Launch 'Defensive in Nature Amid Foreign Threats,'" *Global Times*, June 20, 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202206/1268585.shtml.
- ³⁸ "China's Land-Based Mid-Course Anti-Missile Interception Technology Test of Great Significance," China Military Online, June 21, 2022, http://www.81.cn/jwywpd/2022-06/21/content 10165260.htm.
- ³⁹ Kyle Mizokami, "Every. Single. Aircraft Carrier. In the World," *Popular Mechanics*, Apr. 5, 2022, https://www.popularmechanics.com/military/navy-ships/a38696676/every-single-aircraft-carrier-in-the-world/; Ridzwan Rahmat, "China Launches First Aircraft Carrier Configured for CATOBAR Operations," Janes Defense Weekly, June 17, 2022, https://customer.janes.com/Janes/Display/BSP_26660-JDW.
- ⁴⁰ "China Launches EM Catapults-Equipped 3rd Aircraft Carrier in Shanghai," *Global Times*, June 17, 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202206/1268368.shtml.
- ⁴¹ "China Launches Fujian, PLA Navy's 3rd Aircraft Carrier," *South China Morning Post*, June 17, 2022, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/military/article/3182032/china-launches-fujian-pla-navys-3rd-aircraft-carrier; Ridzwan Rahmat, "China Launches First Aircraft Carrier Configured for CATOBAR Operations," Janes Defense Weekly, June 17, 2022, https://customer.janes.com/Janes/Display/BSP-26660-JDW.
- ⁴² Zhao Lei, "China Unveils Giant Aircraft Carrier CNS Fujian," *China Daily*, June 18, 2022, https://www.chinadailv.com.cn/a/202206/18/WS62ad0b83a310fd2b29e63641.html.
- ⁴³ "Gerald R Ford (CVN 78) Class (CVNM)," Janes Fighting Ships, Apr. 6, 2022, https://customer.janes.com/Janes/Display/JFS 6040-JF.
- ⁴⁴ Mo Xiaoliang (莫小亮) and Qian Xiaohu (钱晓虎), "New Carrier's Deployment Depends on Comprehensive Consideration: PLAN Spokesperson" (海军新闻发言人就福建舰下水命名有关问题发布信息), China Military Online (中国军网), June 20, 2022, http://www.81.cn/jwywpd/2022-06/20/content 10164913.htm.
- ⁴⁵ "Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China," Office of the Secretary of Defense, 2021, https://media.defense.gov/2021/Nov/03/2002885874/-1/-1/0/2021-CMPR-FINAL.PDF.
- ⁴⁶ "Regular Press Conference of the Ministry of National Defense on June 30," China Military Online, July 6, 2022, http://eng.mod.gov.cn/news/2022-07/06/content_4914912.htm.
- ⁴⁷ "China Will Build 4 Nuclear Aircraft Carriers in Drive to Catch US Navy, Experts Say," *South China Morning Post*, Feb. 7, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/military/article/2185081/china-will-build-4-nuclear-aircraft-carriers-drive-catch-us-navy.
- ⁴⁸ "China Launches Fujian, PLA Navy's 3rd Aircraft Carrier," *South China Morning Post*, June 17, 2022, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/military/article/3182032/china-launches-fujian-pla-navys-3rd-aircraft-carrier.
- ⁴⁹ "China Launches EM Catapults-Equipped 3rd Aircraft Carrier in Shanghai," *Global Times*, June 17, 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202206/1268368.shtml.

The PLA UPDATE is produced by CNA's China and Indo-Pacific Security Affairs Division. The division's team of nearly 40 language-skilled regional specialists has provided sponsors and the public with the context to make informed, data-based assessments about this critical region since 1998.

CNA is a nonprofit research and analysis organization dedicated to the safety and security of the nation. It operates the Center for Naval Analyses as well as the Institute for Public Research. CNA is dedicated to developing actionable solutions to complex problems of national importance.

For additional information, contact: PLAUPDATE@cna.org

Approved September 2022: Maryanne Kivlehan-Wise

China Studies Program/China and Indo-Pacific Security Affairs Division

LIMITED PRINT AND ELECTRONIC DISTRIBUTION RIGHTS: CNA intellectual property is provided for noncommercial use only. CNA makes no warranties of any kind, either expressed or implied, as to any matter including, but not limited to, warranty of fitness for purpose or merchantability, exclusivity, or results obtained from the use of the material. Unauthorized posting of this publication online is prohibited. Permission is given to duplicate this document for noncommercial use only, as long as it is unaltered and complete. Permission is required from CNA to reproduce, or reuse in another form, any of its research documents for commercial use. Contact CNA's Office of General Counsel at 703-824-2702 if you wish to make commercial use of any content in this document. The material in this report may be reproduced by or for the US government pursuant to the copyright license under the clause at DFARS 252.227-7013 (February 2014).

This report may contain hyperlinks to websites and servers maintained by third parties. CNA does not control, evaluate, endorse, or guarantee content found in those sites. We do not assume any responsibility or liability for the actions, products, services, and content of those sites or the parties that operate them.

INL-2022-U-031685-Final6

Subscribe/Unsubscribe at PLAUPDATE@cna.org